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Situation/Event 
  
On 06 OCT 15 the Russian military launched 26 
Kalibr-class cruise missiles from 4 ships in the 
Caspian Sea at targets in Syria. These missiles were 
routed through the airspace of Azerbaijan, Iran, Iraq 
and Syria, causing concern as to the safety of 
international air traffic crossing the missiles trajectory 
amid the potential for further strikes. 
 
Airspace Affected 
 
Baghdad FIR (ORBB), Baku FIR (UBBA),Tehran FIR 
(OIIX), Damascus FIR (OSTT). 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Guidance 
 
ORBB/Baghdad FIR and OSTT/Damascus FIR 
already have existing recommendations to avoid the 
airspace; for some countries including UK and US, 
operations are prohibited. Cruise missiles such as the 
Kalibr-class normally operate at altitudes below 500 
feet and so are, in theory at least, well below 
international airways.  
 
However, reports indicate that 4 of the 26 missiles 
landed in Iran (in other words, a failure of the 
guidance or propulsion system), and since the 
escalation of the situation in the Middle East last year, 
many operators now route through OIIX/Tehran FIR 
instead of over Iraq. No international Aviation 
Authority has issued specific guidance after this event, 
but each Operator should make their own assessment 
of operations in this region. 
 
 
REFERENCE DOCUMENTS: 
- EASA SIB 2015-22 
- FAA Notam A0065/14 (Iraq) 
- UK Notam V0044/15 (Iraq) 
 
 
 

 
Missile tracks on 06OCT15 launched from Caspian Sea, approximate. Track source: Russian Ministry of Defence. 
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Missile tracks on 06OCT15 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
About this Notice  
 
International Ops Notices are published by the Flight 
Service Bureau in partnership with The Airline  
Cooperative® for significant events affecting 
International Flight Operations for civil aircraft. 
Guidance and information provided should be used at 
the Operators discretion. For more information or 
specific assistance, contact the International Desk. 
 
Email:  intl.desk@fsbureau.org 
SITA:   HNLFSXH 
AFTN:   KMCOXAAL 
Internet: www.fsbureau.org 
Tel:  (+1) 321 351 0333 
Fax:  (+1) 647 340 9340 
 
The Flight Service Bureau® works to improve access 
to pertinent flight information and resources for 
Aircraft Operators (AO's), with an emphasis on 
International Flight Operations. Individual Services are 
available through a network of Flight Service stations 
worldwide. www.fsbureau.org.  
 
The Airline Cooperative® is a collaborative group of 
Airlines who believe that by working together at peer 
level, sharing information, and operational resources, 
we can improve security, safety, and efficiency.  
www.airlinecoop.org 
 
 
 


